BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 28th November 2019
354/19
PRESENT:


Cllrs Seb Daly, Neil Bullock, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Dave Karling, Tony Reah, Ian Walton and Chris Watkin.  

355/19
IN ATTENDANCE:


County Cllr Northcott.


Borough Cllr G White.


PC Gary Wilson.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

356/19
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Berrisford (family), Bettley-Smith (away) and Speed (away).

357/19
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items. No interests were declared at this point.

358/19
Former councillor Terry Townsend was in attendance to update members on speed monitoring signage and activities.  He reviewed the progress of speed monitoring since he had started looking at the issue in 2015.  There were now four signs in operation which he continued to monitor and to service as necessary (e.g. by changing batteries every three weeks).  He had asked for some data to be downloaded to give an indication of current traffic speed patterns but the resident who assisted with this was unable to help at the moment due to other commitments.  Unfortunately the additional device provided on a rota basis by the North Staffs Village Safer Roads group was no longer available.  This had previously been deployed for a 3-6 week period three or four times each year and had proved very effective.


This left something of a chink in the armoury.  He pointed out that two of the devices had been funded by the Bonfire Committee with grant funding being obtained to cover the bulk of the cost of the other two.  Only around £460 had fallen to the Parish Council.  He felt that to cover the A531 effectively would require a minimum of five signs and ideally seven.


Members recorded their thanks to Mr Townsend for his work in the area of speed monitoring and would consider his request for additional devices at the appropriate point in the meeting.


No other members of the public were present to engage in public participation.

359/19
RESOLVED that, subject to the correction of “deplying” to “deploying” in Minute 311, the minutes of the meeting of 22nd October be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 
360/19
RESOLVED that, subject to the correction of “Dlyers” to “Flyers” in Minute 344, the minutes of the meeting of 24th October be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 

361/19
The Chairman’s report on his actions since the last meeting had been circulated by e-mail and were reported to the meeting covering the Rural Runabout, liaison with the contractors during the felling of the Memorial Garden Cedar and the supply of only a single wreath for the Remembrance Sunday/ Armistice Day events rather than the two requested (though the Clerk had been able to source a second wreath).

362/19
The Vice-Chairman advised that had attended the Armistice Day event on the Memorial Garden with the school.  He advised members that a copy of St John’s Gospel had been presented to senior pupils reflecting copies given to servicemen in the Great War.  He had attended a full meeting of the school governors.  He asked members whether they felt the wreaths at the Memorial should be removed prior to the Christmas lights switch-on.



RESOLVED that the wreaths should be retained (and, if necessary, placed in a safe place during the switch-on) and removed at Christmas/ New Year.
363/19
County Cllr Northcott presented his report to members.  In light of the General Election the Council was in a period of “purdah” so some activities were restricted and the planned Full Council meeting had been cancelled.



The absence of any hard frosts to date had allowed highways staff to continue with pothole repairs; 265 had been repaired with 300 new cases reported.  Severe flooding had placed the department under immense pressure.  Unemployment was running at 1.6% which compared very favourably with national and regional figures. The County Council was to co-operate with the City Council, the Borough Council and Keele University to address the climate emergency and to look at achieving a carbon neutral county.



Cllr Head suggested that there would be less flooding if the County Council had given drain and gully work a higher priority, and that the aim to be carbon neutral seemed inconsistent with reducing support for the bus network.

364/19
Borough Cllr Gary White presented his report to members.  He had hosted a meeting for Madeley and Betley with council planning staff to discuss the Neighbourhood Plan process which he felt had been useful.



Despite “purdah” the Borough Council was proceeding and three senior appointments had been made (Heads of People & Organisation; Economic Growth; and Planning). All were now in post and undergoing induction.  The Car Parking Strategy had been enacted including the £1 after 1pm policy which had been well received.  Contactless and app payment methods had been introduced and electrich charging points would be available.



The Council was working with Stoke CC on a rough sleepers initiative.



Along with Cllr Simon White he had attended the bonfire.  The community clean-up day had not run as smoothly as he would have liked following equipment breakdowns and other issues.

365/19
PC Wilson reported as follows.  Reported crimes were down 19% and anti-social behaviour down 35% on the previous year.  Within the Betley area October had recorded 2 crimes and 3 reports of anti-social behaviour.

366/19
The Council’s representatives on outside bodies reported as follows.

367/19
Cllr Head advised that the AGM of the Village Hall Committee took place on 28th October.  He remained as Chairman.  New hiring arrangements had been put in place which were more robust.  Alcohol would now only be served to 11pm and an increased deposit would be required on booking against any misbehaviour or damage.  Arrangements were in place for the children’s event following the switching on of the village Christmas lights.

368/19
Cllr Hales reported that the Chairman of the Betley Trust had retired after some twenty years in the role, with Stephen Ball taking over.  The Trust was in good hands and doing good work in accordance with its charitable objectives.

369/19
Cllr Reah had attended a meeting of the LAP but there was nothing significant to report.

370/19
Cllr Bullock advised that the Safer Neighbourhoods Panel had met the previous day and learnt that there was a significant backlog in validating figures which raised doubts about their accuracy and the ability to compare with previous statistics.  The scrutiny process was bringing some interesting information to light.

371/19
Members considered the issue of speed monitoring and the points raised by Mr Townsend earlier in the meeting.  There was a feeling that the absence of monitoring at the gateways to the 30mph zone was very important and that serious thought should be given to providing devices at those locations.  It was felt that more data was required to ensure that any further expenditure would represent value for money.



RESOLVED
a) that Cllr Hales liaise with Mr Townsend regarding the relevant health and safety considerations;





b) that Cllr Karling liaise with Mr Townsend and his data colleague to secure relevant data from the existing devices;





c) that consideration of further investment in devices be tabled after data has been examined;





d) that the erection of two additional poles at the gateways be approved in principle, subject to highways approval and within a budget limit of £200.


A recent speedwatch session had monitored 520 vehicles of which only three had been speeding.

372/19
There was nothing further to report regarding the Rural Runabout transport scheme beyond that already noted.

373/19
The Clerk advised that the only urgent business conducted since the last meeting had been the payment of the contractors following the completion of the felling of the Cedar on the Memorial Garden.  The contractors had reported that the ground conditions were such, with rubble mixed in the topsoil, that the tree might well have fallen as the root structure was very uneven.  The rubble had broken two cutter teeth during the grinding out of the stump and roots.  Following discussion between the Chairman and Clerk it had been agreed they should be reimbursed as these circumstances could not have been anticipated when they quoted for the work.   The Council would need to bear the ground conditions in mind when replanting.

374/19
There was nothing further to consider in relation to the fire at Betley Court. 

375/19
The Clerk advised that he had received notice of three planning applications since the preparation of the agenda and asked members to determine how they should be dealt with.


RESOLVED  that a special meeting be held on Thursday 19th December to consider the applications.
376/19
Cllr Reah advised there was nothing specific to report reported in relation to commemorating the 75th anniversary of VE Day in 2020. 

377/19
Cllr Reah reported on the community clean-up day planned for Friday 8th November.  Unfortunately the event had been very badly organised by the Borough Council.  Some Borough staff turned up a day early; on the day there was a vehicle breakdown; the roadsweeper’s instructions on the day were far short of what had been agreed in advance.  Areas which should have been attended to were not even visited.  One problem was that with Remembrance Sunday on the 10th Borough equipment and staff were diverted to preparing for those events. Though this was understandable Friday 8th should never have been offered by the Borough as a suitable date.  Preparatory work had been carried out by the Parish Council, volunteers and at least one landowner.  The lack of follow-up by the Borough left people disappointed and the Parish Council looking bad, and would lead to a loss of faith in any future events of this nature.  Communication from the Borough Council on the day had been virtually nil


RESOLVED  
a) that the Clerk express the Council’s disappointment to the Borough Council and to the ward councillors;





b) that the Parish Council expresses its thanks to those who tried to help with the event particularly Cllr Reah, Peter Floyd and Kevin Hamer.

378/19
Members considered an initial budget and precept for 2020-21.  In view of the continuing reduction in support for local services by both the county and borough councils it was felt that an inflation-linked increase in the precept would be reasonable.


RESOLVED  that the budget outlined in the Clerk’s report be approved and that the precept for 2020-21 be set at a level which would result in a 2% increase in the parish precept payable by each household.
379/19
The Clerk advised that he had nothing new to report in relation to HS2.  Members advised that complaints were still being received regarding excessive mud being deposited on Den Lane by vehicles involved in HS2 work on Checkley Lane.  The issue had previously been raised with HS2 who had assured the Clerk that the vehicles were not linked to HS2 work.  However it now appeared that the vehicles were involved with work establishing the work compound.  The Clerk would continue to press the matter with HS2.

380/19
Cllr Head provided an update on the Neighbourhood Plan.  Members of the Working Group continued to meet with the consultants and with relevant planning officers as appropriate.

381/19
Members considered issues relating to Council property and assets.  



RESOLVED 
a) that Cllr Karling would arrange for the bench on Church Lane to be powerwashed;





b) that the Clerk would arrange for plaques to be obtained for the benches which did not currently carry them;





c) that a donation of £75 be made to the Audley Rotary Club to reflect their support for the Christmas Lights event.

382/19
Area issues raised by members were considered.  There were no matters requiring decision.

383/19
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting. There were no matters requiring decision. A letter regarding vehicles idling outside the school had been received.  It was explained that the school was making every effort to discourage such behaviour and the matter had been discussed at this week’s governors’ meeting.

384/19
Members considered arrangements for the recruitment of a Parish Clerk to succeed Mr Griffiths on his retirement.



RESOLVED that a Working Group of the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Cllr Watkin (with substitutes as necessary) be appointed to manage the process with the Clerk to assist.

385/19
The Clerk submitted to members a list of  invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial and Bank Statements to date.   



RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 



TA Dunlop


Audit


£     30.00
1385



Shires Pay Services

Payroll

£     33.00
1386



J Bailey


Neighbourhood Plan
£     84.00
1387



G Griffiths


Salary/ Expenses
£1,239.75
1388



RBL Poppy Appeal

Donation

£     20.00
1389



RBL Poppy Appeal

Donation

£     18.50
1390



L Rimmer


Meml Garden
£   180.00
1391



Kirkwells


Neighbourhood Plan
£1,176.00
1392



Audley Rotary Club

Donation

£     75.00
1393



S Daly



Meml Garden
£     72.00
1394





b) that the Financial Statement be received;





c) that the Bank Statement, having been inspected by the Chairman be noted and the reconciliation verified and be signed by the Chairman.

386/19
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

387/19
Date of next scheduled meeting: Thursday 23rd January 2020; special meeting Thursday 19th December 2019.
